
                                                   
 Workshop Agenda 

MEETING TITLE: Project Sponsors Council and Integrated Project Sponsors Council Staff  
Workshop 

DATE: Friday, July 16, 2010 

TIME: 10:00 a.m. – 12:30 p.m. 

LOCATION: Washington State Department of Transportation, SW Region 
11018 NE 51st Circle, Vancouver, Washington 98662 

 

TIME AGENDA TOPICS 

10:00 a.m. Welcome 

10:05 a.m. 

 
Review and discuss draft Integrated Project Sponsors Council 

Staff recommendations 

 Metroscope 

 Hayden Island Interchange design 

 Alternative Lane Configuration on Bridge 

 

11:30 a.m. Break 

11:45 a.m. 

 
Review and discuss draft Integrated Project Sponsors Council 

Staff recommendations (cont.) 

 Performance measures 

 Post-construction travel demand management 

 Other issues 

 

12:30 p.m. Adjourn 

 
 
TRANSIT DIRECTIONS from PORTLAND: 

From Downtown Portland, take C-TRAN Express Bus #164 to the Fisher’s Landing Transit Center.  Transfer to Bus #80 (Van 
Mall/Fisher's) eastbound to 49th and 112th Avenue.  WSDOT SW Region Headquarters is 2 blocks north of this bus stop.  
 
TRANSIT DIRECTIONS from VANCOUVER: 

From Downtown Vancouver take C-TRAN Bus #4 (Fourth Plain) eastbound to the Vancouver Mall Transit Center. Other buses to 
Vancouver Mall are #32, 72, 44 and 78.  From the Mall Transit Center, transfer to Bus #80 (Van Mall/Fisher's) eastbound to 49th and 
112th Avenue.  WSDOT SW Regional Headquarters is 2 blocks north of this bus stop.  
 
For detailed trip planning, please contact the two transit agencies: C-TRAN, www.c-tran.com, 360-695-0123, or TriMet, www.trimet.org, 
503-238-RIDE 
 
Meeting facilities are wheelchair accessible and children are welcome. Individuals requiring reasonable accommodations may request 
written material in alternative formats or sign language interpreters by calling the project team at the project office (360-737-2726 and 
503-256-2726) one week before the meeting or calling Washington State's TTY telephone number, 1-800-833-6388.  

http://www.c-tran.com/
http://www.trimet.org/
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 Workshop Summary 

WORKSHOP: Columbia River Crossing (CRC) Project Sponsors Council and 
Integrated Project Staff 

DATE: June 25, 2010, 10:00 am – 12:30 pm 

LOCATION: Oregon Department of Transportation, Region 1 
123 NW Flanders Street 
Portland, Oregon 

PROJECT SPONSORS COUNCIL ATTENDEES: 

Hewitt, Henry Co-Chair, Oregon 
Horenstein, Steve Co-Chair, Washington  
Adams, Sam Mayor, City of Portland 
Garrett, Matthew Director, Oregon Department of Transportation 
Harris, Jeanne City Councilor, City of Vancouver 
Hammond, Paula Secretary of Transportation, Washington State 
Leavitt, Tim Board Member, C-TRAN 
Stuart, Steve Chair, SW Washington Regional Transportation Council 
Bragdon, David Council President, Metro 
 
 

PROJECT SPONSORS COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT: 

Hansen, Fred General Manager, TriMet 
 
 

INTEGRATED PROJECT STAFF:  

Brandman, Richard ODOT CRC project director 
Brooks, Katy Community Planning & Outreach Manager, Port of Vancouver 
Cotugno, Andy Policy Advisor, Metro 
Patterson, Scott (for Jeff 
Hamm) 

C-TRAN 

Lahsene, Susie Regional Transportation and Land Use Manager, Port of Portland  
Lookingbill, Dean Transportation Director, SW Washington Regional Transportation Council 
Rorabaugh, Thayer Transportation Director, City of Vancouver 

Smith, Paul 
Transportation Planning Division Manager, City of Portland Bureau of 
Transportation 

Wagner, Don WSDOT CRC project director  
 

 

OTHER STAFF AND PRESENTERS: 

Rutledge, Ted URS Corporation 
John Gillam City of Portland Bureau of Transportation 
 
 
Note: Workshop materials and handouts referred to in this summary can be accessed online at: 
http://www.columbiarivercrossing.org/ProjectPartners/PSCMeetingMaterials.aspx 
 

Welcome  
Co-Chair Henry Hewitt welcomed everyone to the joint workshop session of the Project Sponsors Council 
(PSC) and Integrated Project Sponsors Council Staff (IPS).  
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Integrated Project Sponsors Council Staff Work Group Updates 
 

Metroscope 

Mr. Hewitt reported on the status of Metroscope modeling. Modeling is in-progress and will provide more 
data for analysis in the next month. Model runs will be complete by July 26 and more information will be 
available for PSC members at their July 16 PSC workshop.  

Transportation Demand Management/Managed Lanes 

Mr. Hewitt also reported on the status of an assessment of post-construction transportation demand 
management (TDM) opportunities. The group is making progress on assessing the potential for additional 
measures that could be applied in the post-construction timeframe. These include measures to shift 
single-occupancy driving behaviors, beyond those presented in the DEIS. The work group will report their 
approach and findings to the PSC on July 16. 
 
Performance Measures 
Katy Brooks provided an update from the Performance Measures work group. The group is identifying 
and evaluating a number of performance measures to be applied to other areas of the IPS work. Several 
project scenarios are being evaluated against performance in areas of travel time for commuters, freight, 
and transit; greenhouse gas emissions; safety; greenhouse gas emissions; and overall benefits and 
costs. These project scenarios include: 
 

 LPA Full Build—12-lane highway configuration (3 through lanes and 3 add/drop lanes) with 
braided off-ramp at Victory Blvd/Denver Ave., the flyover on-ramp from Marine Drive eastbound 
to I-5 northbound, northbound on-ramp improvements at SR 500, and light rail transit) 

 LPA Phase 1—10-lane highway configuration (3 through lanes and 2 add/drop lanes) and light 
rail transit.  No Victory Blvd./Denver Ave. braided ramp, flyover at Marine Drive, or SR 500 
improvements.  

 No Build—existing Interstate bridges and highway and interchange configurations (3 through 
lanes) 

 
Travel times were used to assess the performance of project scenarios with respect to congestion and 
the movement of commuters, freight, and transit through the project area in the year 2030, including 
evaluation of peak and off-peak timeframes. The work group found that both the LPA Full Build and LPA 
Phase 1 scenarios provide significant improvements for the increased traffic expected in the next 20 
years over existing conditions and the No-Build scenarios for both commuters and freight.  
 
For commuters, southbound A.M. travel times were found to be constrained by downstream congestion at 
the I-405/Rose Quarter. Northbound P.M travel times under both scenarios were significantly improved, 
with slightly better results from the Full Build scenario compared to LPA Phase 1.  
 
For freight, southbound A.M. travel times for Full Build and LPA Phase 1 were comparable to existing 
conditions and No-Build scenarios due to the affects of metering on the bridge and I-405/Rose Quarter 
downstream congestion. Northbound P.M. congestion hours are reduced from 15 hours to less than 2 
hours, benefitting off-peak travel windows for freight.  
 
Travel time data are also being evaluated for transit mode performance within various project scenarios.  
 
Project scenarios were compared with respect to the total number of accidents expected on an annual 
basis in the project area. Both the Full Build and LPA Phase 1 scenarios reduced the number of accidents 
compared with the No Build scenario, with the Full Build scenario resulting in the fewest accidents per 
year. The work group is currently calculating monetary value of savings associated with these safety 
improvements for its final report.  
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In addition, the work group will develop results for the project scenarios for measures related to 
greenhouse gas emissions and an overall benefit/cost ratio.  
 

Discussion 
Secretary Paula Hammond requested that a set of stated assumptions accompany the transit 
performance measures. 

Secretary Hammond asked if add/drop lane configurations were accounted for in the travel time analysis. 
Andy Cotugno affirmed that add/drop lanes were included in this origin/destination modeling. 

Tim Leavitt asked if models will need to be run again depending on potential interchange redesign at 
Hayden Island. Andy Cotugno responded that the work group does not anticipate the need to re-run 
models for performance measures, but that the interchange process will include an evaluation of mainline 
performance as operational aspects of a design are looked at in more detail. 

Andy Cotugno discussed the relationship between travel time findings and the scenarios being 
considered in the IPS task around Metroscope modeling. Currently three 12-lane scenarios are being run. 
The potential for a fourth scenario involving a 10-lane project configuration had been discussed at PSC, 
dependent upon the results of the Performance Measures work group’s travel time analysis. These travel 
time results now show that 10- and 12-lane travel times are very similar, confirming that 12-lane 
Metroscope analysis can be used as proxy for 10-lane inputs.   

 

Hayden Island Interchange Design Discussion 
Henry Hewitt informed the group that two additional Hayden Island interchange concepts have been 
developed as refined alternatives to the on- and off-island concepts previously shared with PSC 
members. The IPS work group has looked at many design concepts with the goal of narrowing these 
down to a recommendation. It is the intent of the work group to conduct more detailed evaluation of these 
concepts as they move forward.  

Andy Cotugno provided an overview of policy guidelines that are in-place on Hayden Island and have 
informed the concept design process. The Hayden Island Plan provides context for the interchange 
concepts, including the extension of Tomahawk Island Drive, which would link the east side of the island 
to redevelopment at the area of the existing SuperCenter. Future land uses envisioned for the island 
include a mix of regional retail, mixed use residential, local retail, commercial, industrial, and open space 
uses. Furthermore, West Hayden Island relates to a potential industrial complex to the west that is 
intended to be served by the Marine Drive interchange. The design of Marine Drive has undergone its 
own planning process, guided by several policy principles.    

The Locally Preferred Alternative was designed to integrate with this existing policy context, including 
Tomahawk Island Drive as a community-oriented street. The discussions around potential redesign of the 
Hayden Island interchange began with an effort to reduce the footprint over Tomahawk Island Drive.  

John Gillam from the City of Portland Bureau of Transportation described the evolution of the previous 
off-island interchange to a new “hybrid” Concept A. The off-island concept (Concept #1) shared 
previously with PSC was configured so all access to/from Hayden Island occurred via the Marine Drive 
interchange and an arterial bridge west of I-5. The arterial bridge was situated at a distance from I-5 to 
adequately disperse traffic away from the Marine Drive interchange. This original concept design was 
looked at because it allowed for a narrower freeway footprint on the island over Tomahawk Island Drive 
and also improved interchange spacing on the mainline by removing the Hayden Island freeway 
interchange. However, as west arterial bridge would create impacts to the floating home moorage 
properties, displace industrial businesses west of I-5 on Marine Drive, and was not seen as providing 
favorable access for island redevelopment. 

Feedback received on Concept #1 led to a hybrid design that included highway ramps from the north to 
Hayden Island coupled with an arterial bridge that could provide local access and accommodate regional 
access from the south. This design, while allowing for a narrower west arterial bridge, continued to have 



JUNE 25, 2010  |  WORKSHOP SUMMARY 
COLUMBIA RIVER CROSSING COLUMBIA RIVER CROSSING (CRC) PROJECT SPONSORS COUNCIL AND INTEGRATED PROJECT STAFF 
 

 4 

360/737-2726         503/256-2726 WWW.COLUMBIARIVERCROSSING.ORG 700 WASHINGTON STREET, SUITE 300, VANCOUVER, WA 98660 

 

community impacts to the floating home moorage, industrial businesses on Marine Drive, and create 
access and land use orientation issues for planned on-island redevelopment. 

A new hybrid design, “Concept A”, includes freeway access to/from the north and an arterial bridge on the 
east side of I-5 as well as local access coupled with the light rail bridge on the west side of I-5. This 
concept has promise in that it creates local traffic patterns similar to the LPA, accommodates planned 
SuperCenter redevelopment, improves opportunities in difficult to develop areas east of I-5, preserves 
stationary development, creates local connections between City of Portland neighborhoods, and enlivens 
Tomahawk Island Drive with some traffic. Those travelling from the south in the vicinity of the 
Victory/Denver interchange may not be able to access Hayden Island from I-5 under a Concept A 
configuration, but would still be able to use the local connections to the island. The flyover and braided 
ramps in the full build LPA may need to be included in this design to preserve the free flow of freight 
traffic.       

Andy Cotugno introduced a second hybrid design, “Concept B,” that resulted from additional work on the 
original on-island interchange (Concept #2). This new concept distributes traffic to/from the north to points 
on Jantzen Drive, following the principles of the LPA without crossing ramps over the island. Concept B 
has outstanding questions related to the design of a floodwall in a constrained area, how to make local 
and regional road system connections, and which and what number of streets would accept freeway 
traffic. Further geometric analysis would need to be conducted on this option to address these and other 
issues.  

Discussion 
Secretary Hammond and Director Matt Garrett requested that an evaluation matrix be developed to 
include Concepts A and B. Steve Stuart requested that an evaluation also include potential impacts to 
mainline operations. The IPS work group will conduct this more detailed evaluation with respect to 
geometrics, constructability, traffic operations, environmental and impacts, and cost and their findings 
with PSC on July 16. A public meeting will be held on Hayden Island on June 29 to share these concepts 
and gather public feedback. 

 

Alternative 10-Lane Bridge Concepts 

Paul Smith introduced Ted Rutledge, Manger of the Transportation Division for URS Corporation in 
Colorado. At the request of the City of Portland, URS has been involved in looking at questions around 
the number of lanes on the bridge over the Columbia River. On June 22, URS presented their findings to 
The City of Vancouver staff, the Ports of Vancouver and Portland, and WSDOT staff. On June 23, URS 
presented these findings to the IPS. Henry Hewitt added that URS has been conducting their analysis of 
the number of lanes in an integrated way with CRC staff. 

Ted Rutledge provided an overview of the URS approach to an evaluation of 10-lane bridge concepts. 
Their work was aimed at technical assistance to the City of Portland in addressing their questions, not a 
redesign of the project. The number of lanes on the bridge is a concern for the City and URS was asked 
to look at both 8- and 10-lane concepts as alternatives to the 12-lane full build configuration. 

URS complied information developed by the CRC project to compare the operations of 10- and 12-lane 
bridge configurations and evaluated scenarios relating to the number of lanes on the bridge in both the 
southbound and northbound directions. They found similar performance characteristics at the bridge 
between a 12-lane main span (Full Build) and a 10-lane main span (LPA Phase 1) if improvement 
elements included in the Full Build alternative, separate from the main span configuration, were added to 
a 10-lane main span bridge. Overall, retaining a 10-lane configuration should perform similarly to a 12-
lane configuration and result in some cost savings.URS offered two methods for developing a 10-lane 
bridge, one for northbound and one for southbound. Further VISSIM analysis would be needed to confirm 
traffic operations. CRC staff are currently conducting a VISSIM analysis of the proposed URS southbound 
option. 

URS also considered 8-lane bridge configurations using a Highway Capacity Manual methodology. 
Findings from this evaluation show that capacity of the 8-lane configuration is estimated to serve 78% of 
traffic demand. This capacity issue is pronounced in the northbound PM peak, which has higher volumes. 
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The remaining traffic demand (22%) would need to be offset through measures such as those being 
considered by the Travel Demand Management work group. This estimated gap in capacity is above and 
beyond the TDM measures presented in the Draft Environmental Impact Statement, including light rail 
transit that account for an estimated 15% mode shift. If additional demand reductions were deemed 
achievable, a next step would be to develop a conceptual design and a detailed operational analysis.  

Discussion 
Steve Stuart asked what level of evaluation had been done relative to freight movements. Mr. Rutledge 
said further analysis would need to be completed to better understand the implications for freight 
operations. CRC staff are completing a new VISSIM analysis that should help answer these questions.  

David Bragdon commented that previous work done by the CRC project had shown the benefit/cost 
related to safety was improved with a 10-lane configuration. Andy Cotugno said that the Performance 
Measures work group would be looking at these findings in detail as part of their task.  

PSC members discussed concerns about the feasibility of filling the capacity-travel demand gap that 
would need to be addressed in the 8-lane bridge concept. Banfield Parkway (I-84 between I-5 and I-205) 
was used as a regional example; it was estimated to serve approximately 20-25% of commuters through 
transit, carpools, etc. during the peak hour.  

Mr. Bragdon commented that there will be “gradations along a curve” with respect to corridor 
management and that what’s needed on opening day will be different than what’s needed in 2030. There 
are questions as to how the corridor should be managed during this period, including the issue of lane 
striping. It is possible that a 10-lane facility could be built and striped for 8 lanes initially. These issues 
may relate to the discussions around TDM.  

Tim Leavitt asked if URS had considered the width of the bridge with respect to the proposed design of 
high-capacity transit running below deck in an open-box girder bridge design. He asked if an 8-lane 
bridge could accommodate light rail inside a smaller box. Mr. Rutledge said that URS did not look into 
these implications of an 8-lane bridge design. 
Co-Chair Hewitt added that the width of the shoulders on the bridge is also relate to potential future use 
by busses. This potential use should not be precluded by the bridge design.  

 
Draft IPS Recommendations 
Co-Chair Hewitt proposed that a package of draft recommendations be prepared that could be discussed 
at the July 16 PSC workshop. A set of recommendations on the several items addressed by IPS would 
eventually be memorialized and recommended to the governors. 
 
Discussion 
Mr. Bragdon commented that a resolution to the items being worked on by the IPS should acknowledge 
that they are related in terms of design to operations, capital planning to management, and TDM and 
capacity to driving behaviors. 
Director Garrett commented that priorities and sequence of tasks should be acknowledged for the issues 
under discussion, specifically that the Hayden Island interchange relates to other issues concerning 
mainline configuration and performance. 

 

Next workshop 

Friday, July 16, 2010 | 10:00 a.m. – 12:30 p.m.  
 
Washington State Department of Transportation, SW Region 
11018 NE 51st Circle 
 Vancouver, WA 98682 
 



































"The Emerald, Portland's Evergreen Suburb, Devoted Exclusively to Dwellings, A Place of Homes." -Edward Quackenbush (1889) 
 

Neighborhood of the year – 1991 Spirit of Portland Awards 

 

 
 

Piedmont Neighborhood Association 

c/o North Portland Neighborhood Services 

2209 N. Schofield 

Portland OR 97217 
(503) 823-4524 

 

www.PiedmontNeighborhood.com 
 

Board of Directors 
2009-2010 

 

OFFICERS 

 
CHAIR 

Shaun Sullens 

Shaun.Sullens@PiedmontNeighborhood.com 

 

VICE-CHAIR 
Fernando Carrillo 

Fernando.Carrillo@PiedmontNeighborhood.com 

 

SECRETARY 
Deanne Gomez 

Deanne.Gomez@PiedmontNeighborhood.com  

 

TREASURER 
Deanne Gomez 

Deanne.Gomez@PiedmontNeighborhood.com 

 

 

COMMITTEE CHAIRS 
 

PUBLIC SAFETY 

Barbara Kveton 

Barbara.Kveton@PiedmontNeighborhood.com 

 
LAND USE CO-CHAIRS 

Nancy LaVoie 

Nancy.LaVoie@PiedmontNeighborhood.com 

 
PARKS CHAIR 

Greg Margolis 

Greg.Margolis@PiedmontNeighborhood.com 

 

TRANSPORTATION/ICURA 
Bren Reis 

BrenReis@PiedmontNeighborhood.com 

 

COMMUNICATION CO-CHAIR 
Janis McDonald 

Chris McGraw 

JanisMcdonald@PiedmontNeighborhood.com 

 
ICURA 

Greg Margolis 
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                  Generic Email Addresses 
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Land.Use@PiedmontNeighborhood.com   

Parks@PiedmontNeighborhood.com   
Transportation@PiedmontNeighborhood.com  

ICURA@PiedmontNeighborhood.com 

  

 July 15, 2010 

RE:  I-5 Interchange Options for Hayden Island 
 

The Piedmont Neighborhood Association and other North 
Portland neighborhoods as well as numerous residents strongly 
supported an I-5/ Hayden Island interchange design that 
included a separate arterial connection for local traffic. 

In solidarity with the Bridgeton Neighborhood Association, 
Piedmont Neighborhood continues to strongly support an 
interchange option that includes a local arterial connection. That 
option would minimize the many negative impacts a large I-5 
intersection would have on the residents of the adjacent North 
Portland neighborhoods. 

We believe that the local arterial connection would be the most 
neighborhood friendly plan and would foster strong community 
ties and long term intelligent neighborhood development in North 
Portland. 

The CRC Project will have a major impact on the Kenton, 
Bridgeton, East Columbia and Hayden Island neighborhoods for 
the next 100 years. We must see to it that this project helps to 
build strong Portland neighborhoods, not destroy them. 

Sincerely, 

Shaun Sullens 

Chair, Piedmont Neighborhood Association  
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